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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

August 20, 2020
	I.      Call to Order
	The Vice Chair called the meeting to order at 6:30pm.

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	Ms. Casey led the Pledge of Allegiance.

	III.   Roll Call
	Present: Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates (arrived approximately 7:00pm), Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright; Beth Perkins (KREA Representative); Absent:  Ken Bartholomew, Dick Wright; Katie Nowicki, Nina Spinney (Student Representatives)

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Minutes of August 6, 2020 as amended.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0.

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair:  The Vice Chair had no report.
Superintendent:  Mr. Feneberg stated he is working on reopening the schools and will address that during Old Business.
Assistant Superintendent:  Mr. Bessette reported on the Title IIA and Title IV grants.  Funds are slightly less than last year.  All funds will be used for professional development focusing on competency-based education and remote learning.  
The Critical Decision Unit is up and running.  The group is comprised of all district nurses, Facilities, Human Resources and administration.  They will give guidance and support to the district with any health and safety issues.  They will recommend closures for classrooms and schools if necessary.  
Business Administrator:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented a purchase order for KRMS furniture as outlined in the replacement cycle.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the furniture purchase for School Furnishings in the amount of $22,057.50 as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf requested approval for the deposit and withdrawal of $1,000 from the Carl Fitzgerald Scholarship fund.  This is not a trust fund.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the deposit and withdrawal of $1,000.00 from the Carl Fitzgerald Scholarship Fund as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf requested approval for a deposit of $9,343.82 into the Bottinger Scholarship Fund (not a trust fund).  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the deposit of $9,343.82 into the Bottinger Scholarship Fund.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0. 
Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation to revise a previously approved Board purchase.  The district originally planned to order headsets and microphones for students from CDW-G, however, the lead time was one to two months.  Cyber Acoustics had 1200 in stock and would ship them immediately with the remaining 200 to follow shortly.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve Cyber Acoustics in the amount of $14,000.00 as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0.  Members were reminded this purchase comes from eRate funding; however, only the new vendor required a motion from the Board.  

Mr. Fleury presented two purchase recommendations for Facilities.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve Cousineau Forest Products in the amount of $40.00 per ton chip fuel for the wood chip boiler. This is a budgeted item.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0. 
Mr. Fleury presented information regarding the need for additional custodial staff to handle the additional work necessary due to the pandemic.  He recommended TPI staffing for four temporary staff to get us through the first six months of school.  The proposal is for four staff at $24.48 plus $1.78 for ACA coverage.  The additional staffing will be on an only-as-needed basis.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve TPI staffing for additional temporary custodial staffing as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0.
Staff Representative Report:  Ms. Perkins only reported, “Gaining on it, steep climb”.
Discussion Out of Order:

The Superintendent reported on one hire and one late resignation.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the nomination of Melinda Robertson as KRMS English Language Arts teacher.  Ms. Robertson will joint KRSD as soon as an appropriate replacement can be found in Newport.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-0. 

	VI.     Public Comment
	Mr. Bessette stated there are many members of the public who might wish to address the Board.  
Mr. Jeff Haley addressed the Board and furnished a written statement (attached).  

Mr. Fitzgerald, Athletic Director, explained the rationale for removing football from the roster this fall.  It was his opinion, as well as many others, that the appropriate protection required could not be carried out, even in a modified way, to protect players. 

There was considerable discussion and explanations of offering football or not.  Many felt it was unfair not to offer this sport to our students, noting it is a recruitment year for some and their senior year for others.  

Jenn Jordan also provided a written statement (attached).  

The Superintendent thanked Ms. Jordan for bring this forward and assured her that Mr. Elliott would get in touch with her to find some kind of resolution.  Although the hearing impaired is a small number it has a significant impact.
Mr. Haley addressed the Board again noting there is not information on the website stated contact sports would not be played.  
[Ms. Bates arrived at approximately this time.]
Mr. Bessette stated the district has been working with the NHIAA regarding modifications to all sports.    

	VII.  Presentation
	Virtual Chalk Talks/Coach Clinics:  Mr. Fitzgerald addressed the Board regarding chalk talks.  Professionals in the field were in favor of this idea.  In just over two months they had 52 sessions with college coaches.  It was all done via Zoom and all free.  All our coaches took advantage of it and were pleased and proud of their participation.  Mr. Fitzgerald was extremely impressed and spoke very highly of the chalk talks.  He personally attended about 45 sessions of the 52.  It was a neat and unique event in a challenging time to have these college coaches have such a profound impact on our coaches and athletes.   

Mr. Feneberg also spoke highly of the session and commended Mr. Fitzgerald for making this happen and felt “what sprang from what you can’t have to what you can have” is such a positive approach.  Mr. Feneberg will send the list of attendees and summaries of the chalk talks to members.  

Mr. Fitzgerald stated the focus is on daily improvement, and within a challenging situation, we can still get better every day.  

Mr. Fitzgerald addressed the athletic update for the reopening plan.  Decisions are not a reflection of not having respect for parents and athletes.  We were tasked with removing emotion and to deliver curriculum in a consistent manner.  He agrees with how important football is, but there is no way modifications can be carried out.  There is nothing addressing what takes place on the fields.  Tracing indicates fifteen minutes or more and less than six feet.  Linemen line up a foot from each other and are on top of each other play after play.  Even if all precautions were taken leading up to the game, it would be for nothing once on the field.  There is no way to take collision sport and modify it.  Contact sports in Massachusetts have been cancelled until perhaps February-March.  Red zone districts cannot practice or compete.  In place of football, athletes will do speed, strength and agility training.  Mr. Fitzgerald noted that Cheer has not yet been finalized.  Soccer is contact, but can be modified and athletes will wear with masks; contact can be eliminated with heavy modifications such as no throw-ins, headers, contained defense and 8 v 8 as examples. Field hockey will have similar modifications.  Golf and cross country can use social distancing protocols.  The district will offer mountain/road biking and perhaps tennis.  Schedules will be limited using local opponents so contact tracing becomes easier.
Mr. Cancio-Bello asked Mr. Fitzgerald to elaborate on masks effective enough and at the same time allow athletes to breathe well.  Mr. Cancio-Bello felt with huffing and puffing the masks might become ineffective.   Mr. Fitzgerald stated there would be more substitutions for masks breaks without the need for a whistle.  

Dr. Bobruff asked if we could open the floor again for public comments.  Ms. Mastin agreed, but noted the Board would not be voting on sports. 
Mr. Jeff Haley asked Mr. Fitzgerald stated if field hockey and soccer masks are worn, football shields are available, why is Kearsarge not also pursuing those opportunities to ensure kids can play?  Mr. Fitzgerald felt the shield is a minor protection and would get knocked like helmets and there is a lot of saliva and blood exchanged in those piles.  Even with a face shield, it is not a safe situation.  

Mr. Haley felt it unfair to compare to Massachusetts as our state and district have much lower numbers over the duration of pandemic and continues to experience low to none in the geographic area around us.  

Mr. Fitzgerald noted Vermont shut down all together.  He stated our district wants to maximize the avoidance of spread.  Low numbers are not necessarily indicative that less precautions should be taken.  Additionally, it is important to remain consistent with co-curricular programs and curriculum during the school day.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated that, although he speaks with conviction, he feels awful for our seniors.  This is the last thing he wants but he would not be doing his job if he did not protect our athletes.  He understands differing opinions, but our district’s decisions are based off of consistency.  

When asked, Mr. Cody Anderson, KRHS football coach, stated he would like nothing better than to play, but concedes to the decisions of the Board and administration.

Andrew Clark, student and athlete, stated he and his teammates have worked so hard and their dreams have been crushed and many parents are upset.  Football means a lot and not giving them the outlet is not good for athletes and parents.  He felt Mr. Fitzgerald should listen to their voices.

Mr. Cancio-Bello felt this is a very difficult time and this is a very difficult decision.  The district is taking precautions to prevent serious illnesses and deaths from happening.
Ms. Christine Haley also spoke that the youth Wildcat football, at the elementary and middle school levels are playing.  Younger siblings are having a football season, second through eighth grades.  How is that different from high school?

Ms. Mastin thanked everyone for their comments.  She stated the district has to do what is safe.  

	VIII.    New Business                  
	A.  Sighing of DOE 25 and MS22:  Mr. LeBoeuf asked that members work with Doreen to get signatures by the middle of next week.  It can be accomplished via scanning.
B.  Fund Balance Retention Approval:  Mr. LeBoeuf provided the Board with information in their packet and explained to members the balance.  

Mr. Feneberg stated it is difficult to know the impacts especially during this pandemic.  He asked the Board to approve putting aside the allowable percentage. It is not even in the first day of school, and we have spent $600,000; however many purchases will provide for the first six months. 
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to retain the allowed 2.5% budget as presented.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.  
Mr. LeBoeuf added that we do not yet know the additional revenue from public infrastructure reimbursements and special education.  An added savings were gained from transportation.  

	IX.   Old Business                     
	A.  School Reopening Update:  Mr. Bessette reported the new teacher orientation was held via Zoom.  Professional development took place Tuesday through Thursday.  There will be four days next week for the school year preparations.  Teachers are looking forward to welcoming back students.  
Ms. Casey asked about new enrollments.  Overall, we have 59 new enrollments.  The middle school and KRES-New London have seen the most increases.  Homeschooling is up significantly as well.  

Mr. Fleury reported on work completed by Honeywell.  He addressed CFM, air circulation, ventilation and air exchange.  Mr. Cancio-Bello expressed concern for two schools which may not be maximizing air exchange.  

Ms. Casey also asked about outdoor options being considered and in what buildings.  It was noted the challenges for outdoor classrooms include connectivity and brightness impacting the use devices.  
Ms. Downing stated Sutton will be utilizing its outdoor classroom on a rotating basis.  Connectivity has been addressed.  She wanted to note however, that safety and security have not been forgotten and close attention will be paid when students are outside.  
Ms. Turner addressed the needs for the internet in Springfield.  She stated signals are strongest closer to I-89, but further east has almost no connection.  Hot spots won’t work.  However, 33 students in the area reported they had reliable access at home.  Residents are working hard to get Consolidated Communications to get high speed internet access; however work won’t be completed until December.    

It is stressed that students without connectivity utilize the in school remote learning and utilizing the library for access.  Unfortunately, there are a limited number of options.  

There was considerable discussion regarding internet access for students in areas that receive little to no service.  

	X.    Adjourn
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adjourn at 8:21pm.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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